CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS

March 3, 2022

The City Council met at 5:00 p.m. in regular session with Mayor Simpson presiding.  Council present: Tooley, Bauerkemper, Mertz via conference call, Booth.
Guest in attendance: Susan Miller, Deb Holtz, Gus Pansegrau, Brody Langer, Tonya Feekes, Adrian Griffith, Kevin Clark, Kelsie Clark, Amanda Lebeck, Michelle Datus, MacKenzie Bandow, Dakota Nelsen, Katelyn Monday and Matt Kempkes.
Staff in attendance: Shannon Wood and Jessie Anzalone. 
	Motion by Tooley, seconded by Booth to approve the agenda. Ayes: Bauerkemper, Mertz, Booth, Tooley. Carried.
	Mayor Simpson opened the Public Hearing on the Fiscal Year 2022-2023 Budget at 5:01 p.m.
	Motion by Tooley, seconded by Bauerkemper to approve the preceding month’s minutes and Library minutes. Ayes: Mertz, Booth, Tooley, Bauerkemper. Carried.
	Motion by Tooley, seconded by Booth to approve the Treasurer’s and Clerk’s reports. Ayes: Booth, Tooley, Bauerkemper, Mertz. Carried.
Discussion of the FY 22-23 Budget:
	Mayor Simpson asked for any written or oral comments pertaining to the Fiscal Year 2022-2023 Budget. Wood did not receive any at City Hall. 
Hearing no comments, Mayor Simpson closed the Public Hearing on the Fiscal Year 2022-2023 Budget at 5:03 p.m.
	Moton by Tooley, seconded by Mertz to adopt Resolution 22-03-01, A RESOLUTION ADOPTING THE ANNUAL BUDGET FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDING JUNE 30, 2023. Ayes: Booth, Tooley, Bauerkemper, Mertz. Carried.
CDBG-CV for Plum Krazy:
	MacKenzie Bandow from Southwest Iowa Planning Council (SWIPCO) presented the Council with some background information about a Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) application SWIPCO is working on for Plum Krazy. The grant is for façade improvements through the Covid Recovery Program. Since this is a CDBG grant, SWIPCO is asking the City to be a pass through for the grant funds. The City will serve as an applicant, but no money will need to be supplied by the City. SWIPCO will handle all administration for the grant. For property owners the match is 10%, the grant will cover 90% of the improvements. The April 7, 2022 meeting will need to be a Public Hearing to approve the application and other agreements for the project.
	Booth asked if other downtown businesses were eligible for this program. All businesses are eligible as long as they can provide the required paperwork prior to the grant deadline. 
Susan Miller:
	Mayor Simpson introduced Susan Miller. Miller is running for Pottawattamie County Board of Supervisors. Miller gave the Council some background information about herself and her qualifications. She asked that they consider voting for her at the June 7th County Primary for Board of Supervisors and thanked the Council for allowing her to speak.



Discussion of the Walnut Community Facilities:
Amanda Lebeck reported the WCCF has started painting the old ICN room. There are old desks in that room and the WCCF wanted to know if the Council was ok with the WCCF selling or donating them. The Council was in consensus to allow the WCCF to get rid of the desks.
	Lebeck also announced the WCCF will be purchasing new flooring for the south fitness room. 
	Tooley reported, after attending the WCCF meeting the previous evening, the WCCF had thrown around the idea of putting mini splits (wall mounted heating & A/C units) in the Community Center rooms. Tooley would like to WCCF to ask the Council’s permission prior to any renovations being done to the property. If they installed the mini splits, the City would still be responsible for the bills associated with them and therefore should have it approved. A courtesy notification so the Council is aware of what is being changed, updated, removed, painted or renovated in the City owned property. Tooley assumes most items will be approved, but once in a while there could be something that might end up costing the City more if it’s added.
	Cost offsetting during gym usage, funeral usage and people setting up the day before events was also discussed at the WCCF meeting. No decisions were made.
Housing Rehabilitation Grant Update:
	Nothing at this time.
Property Maintenance Discussion:
	Wood will send out a mass email as soon as she has more information on the Walnut Street municipal infraction.
Transfer:
Motion by Booth, seconded by Tooley to adopt Resolution 22-03-02, A RESOLUTION TRANSFERRING FUNDS FROM THE PANDEMIC AND DISASTER RELIEF FUND INTO THE GENERAL FUND. Ayes: Tooley, Bauerkemper, Mertz, Booth. Carried.
Discussion of the Walnut Antique Show:
Wood explained the AmVet’s had always asked permission to close the streets a year prior to the show so they knew they could advertise it. Wood asked Lebeck if this was something they would like to continue. 
Motion by Tooley, seconded by Bauerkemper to approve the conduct of the Walnut Antique Show on June 16, 17 & 18, 2023. Ayes: Bauerkemper, Mertz, Booth, Tooley. Carried.
Discussion to close Antique City Drive for a Wedding:
Katelyn Monday was present to ask the Council’s permission to close Antique City Drive for a few hours in October for her wedding. She and her fiance would like to hold their wedding on the brick street in downtown. Monday and her mom, Tonya Feekes have already talked to all but one of the downtown businesses. All of the businesses were ok with closing the street. Katelyn is more than happy to promote having her guests come early and shop. Bauerkemper asked if the City could possibly use some of her wedding pictures to promote Walnut.
Motion by Tooley, seconded by Booth to approve the closure of Antique City Drive on October 22, 2022 from approximately 3:00 p.m. to 5:30 p.m. for the wedding of Katelyn Monday and Matt Kempkes. Ayes: Mertz, Booth, Tooley, Bauerkemper. Carried.
Rules of Precedure Update:
	Mayor Simpson had not had an opportunity get all the changes made to the policy yet.
Fire Department Discussion:
	Nothing at this time.

City Maintenance:
	Wood reminded the Council that Akers had discussed this briefly at the budget workshop. Akers would like to increase the water disconnection fee, it’s currently set at $30.00. Akers would like to increase it to $50.00 to disconnect the customer and $50.00 to reconnect or return service to the customer. Customers would have to pay the $100.00 fee, plus back water charges prior to service being returned to their property. If the Council is in agreement with this Wood will work on an Ordinance amendment. The Council would like Wood to proceed with amending the Ordinance. 
	Akers would like a set date for shut offs, taking out the process of sending late notices. Mertz would like to skip the notice mailing and move right to posting notices on doors. 
Mayor Items/Announcements:
	Mayor Simpson attended several County meetings last month. He was asked by the County Assessor to let citizens know that Walnut has been fully assessed for the first time since the late 1990’s and citizens will be seeing an increase in their accessed property values. If anyone has any concerns or comments, feel free to contact the County Assessor’s Office. 
	Mayor Simpson reported that IEDA held their Empower Rural Iowa Initiative meeting at the Community Center on Tuesday, March 1st. A tour of the facility was given as well as talking about the project as a whole and some of the ideas for the 1913 and 1960 properties.
	Mayor Simpson noted that City Hall has received an unsolicited bid for 4 of the lots currently owned by the City. Tooley would like to add something to the April agenda for the City to start accepting sealed bids for these properties and accept the bids through the month of April. Mertz would like a contingency that something will be built on each lot so they’re not just empty lots. 
Council Items/Announcements:
	Tooley would like to move forward with having the Deputy Clerk work 5 days a week, 5 to 6 hours a day. Flexible hours, not flexible days. This would put the Deputy Clerk in charge of the Community Center completely and there wouldn’t be two people handling rentals and memberships. Taking some burden off of Wood’s desk. Wood will let Fran Petersen know this will be on the agenda for April. 
	Bauerkemper contacted the Iowa DOT about the heavy semi traffic on Antique City Drive. Digital flashing speed signs need to be purchased by the City and will be calibrated by the DOT. Wood has talked to the DOT about the signs, she was told prior to purchasing the signs to email the DOT to make sure they will work. 
	Bauerkemper reported to initiate a weight limit the streets would have to be embargoed and City would need to supply a map showing where the truck route will be. Wood noted that was something Gene Larsen had asked the Council to consider when he retired as Mayor. Part of the problem is that Piling Street is in no shape to be a truck route and would require a lot of work for it to hold up to repeated truck traffic. Anzalone asked who would enforce this. Bauerkemper said the DOT had mentioned this, they would be around a lot more during the first few months of opening the truck route. The hope is that semi drivers would get used to it and they wouldn’t have to monitor it as closely after a while. If it becomes an issue again after that the City would call the DOT and let them know.
	Tooley noted it’s a Farm to Market Road and the City just receive approximately half a million dollars to resurface the road from the County. If it’s changed the City will not get anymore money from the County to fix the road in the future. He agrees with the signs, he’s just not sure about the embargo.
	Mayor Simpson announced the City received a Work Zone grant and will be receiving some signage, traffic cones and safety vests.   	
Public Items/Announcements:
	Kevin and Kelsie Clark introduced themselves to the Council. They’re new residents to town and just wanted to introduce themselves and offer to help the community in anyway they can. 
	Wood received a complaint about wild animals in the Wetlands, the caller just wanted to make sure the Fire Department was planning to burn the Wetlands again this spring. It will be burnt, but not until after the burn ban has been lifted. Wood asked if an abate notice can be sent for a ground hog living in a neighbors barn. It was suggested that the citizen live trap them herself if they’re on her property. 
Approval of Bills:
Motion by Tooley, seconded by Booth to pay the following bills and issue warrants for the same. Ayes: Booth, Tooley, Bauerkemper, Mertz. Carried.
#000628E	IRS, Federal Withholding	1,265.80
#000629E	IRS, Soc. Sec. Withholding	2,255.70
#000630E	IRS, Medicare Withholding	527.60
#000631E	IPERS	2,861.46
#000632E	USDA-RD, loan payment	3,276.00
#000633E	Quick Med Claims, ambulance billing	278.99
#000634E	Employee Benefit Systems, group insurance	1,114.74
#26274	Robert Akers, wages	1,159.68
#26275	Jessica Anzalone, wages	331.43
#26276	James Blum, wages	1,491.53
#26277	Frances Petersen, wages	503.14
#26278	Shannon Wood, wages	1,217.27
#26279	Avoca Auto Parts, tractor repairs	367.75
#26280	Avoca Journal Herald, publications	250.67
#26281	Bound Tree Medical, supplies	116.91
#26282	Cardmember Service, training, chargers, light bulbs, oil	525.87
#26283	Choice Printing, warrant forms	141.46
#26284	Council Bluffs Fire Dept, mutual aid	100.00
#26285	Dave’s Country Repair, plow truck repairs	64.24
#26286	Grainger, heater motor	193.71
#26287	Iowa Assoc. of Municipal Utilities, member dues	679.00
#26288	Kasperbauer Cleaners, Inc., mat cleaning	78.12
#26289	Matheson Tri-Gas, Inc., oxygen	86.91
#26290	Nishna Valley Pest Control, LLC, spray station & WCC	250.00
#26291	Nishnabotna Valley REC, street light	41.62
#26292	Olsen Fuel Supply, Inc., fuel	724.50
#26293	O’Reilly Auto Parts, headlight bulbs	7.25
#26294	Productivity Plus Account, plow truck repairs	200.75
#26295	Quill Corp., supplies	258.53
#26296	R&S Waste Disposal, LLC., January hauling	4,237.50
#26297	State Hygienic Lab-AR, water testing	13.50
#26298	SWIPCO, grant admin services & contractor payment	19,433.00
#26299	Wellmark Blue Cross Blue Shield, group insurance	5,324.78
#26300	SWIPCO, rental inspections	1,962.10
#26301	U.S. Postmaster, newsletters & utility bill postage	275.08
#26302	Robert Akers, overtime	147.04
#26303	James Blum, overtime	441.92
#26304	Dona Grooms, February Treasurer’s wages	207.58
#26305	Erin Kilmer, wages	443.69
#26306	Margo Matthies, wages	1,060.08
#26307	Shannon Wood, overtime & stipend	1,582.12
#26308	Robert Akers, wages	1,159.68
#26309	Jessie Anzalone, wages	205.74
#26310	James Blum, wages	1,491.53
#26311	Frances Petersen, wages	525.75
#26312	Shannon Wood, wages	1,217.27
#26313	VOID
#26314	Bound Tree Medical, LLC, ambulance supplies	13.04
#26315	Brett Simpson, mileage	157.95
#26316	Cappels, ship water samples	13.42
#26317	City of Atlantic, sewer testing	1,500.00
#26318	Counsel Office & Doc, copier maintenance	458.95
#26319	Fastenal, garbage bags	276.00
#26320	Hawkins, Inc., chemicals	587.95
#26321	Ingram, books	293.24
#26322	Knowbuddy Resources, books	184.50
#26323	Marne Elk Horn, phone, fax, internet	647.77
#26324	Nelsen Welding & Const., LLC, blade, blade repair, well pipe lowering	3,144.20
#26325	Smart Apple Media, books	95.70
#26326	SWIPCO, rental inspections	77.75
#26327	Verizon Wireless, cellphones	188.63
#26328	Western Iowa Development Assoc, membership dues	2,000.00
#26329	Amy Akers, February Cleaning	18.75
#26330	Jessie Anzalone, building permit	128.90
#26331	East Pott Co Ag Ext., deposit refund	100.00
#26332	WCC Foundation, set up fee reimbursement	100.00
#000635E	IRS, Federal Withholding	1,216.57
#000636E	IRS, Soc. Sec. Withholding	2,206.36
#000637E	IRS, Medicare Withholding	516.06
#000638E	IPERS	2,798.89
	Summary of February Disbursements: General, $24,647.44; Library, $3,326.53; Road Use Tax, $6,341.40; Trust & Agency, $11,022.31; Housing Rehab Project, $19,433.00; Water, $6,372.16; Water Revenue Bond Sinking Fund, $3,276.00; Sewer, $1,450.42. TOTAL: $75,869.26.
 	Summary of February Receipts: General, $25,086.67; Road Use Tax, $8,219.03; Trust & Agency, $897.12; TIF, 1,141.95; Housing Rehab Project, $18,436.00; Township Fire Equip. Fund, $4,800.00; Water, $13,757.38; Water Rev. Bond Sinking Fund, $4,753.36; Debt Service Reserve Fund, $411.00; Water Deposits, $150.00; Sewer, $4,626.65; IPAIT Fire, $0.28; Fire Equipment Fund, $5.98. TOTAL: $82,285.42. 
	Meeting adjourned, 6:09 p.m.

Wm. Brett Simpson                                                    		Shannon Wood
Mayor                                                                       	City Clerk	
